NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE VISUALLY HANDICAPPED

BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

31 OCTOBER 2002

NMSVH MAIN CAMPUS

ALAMOGORDO, NM

I.
Call to Order, 8:35 a.m., Thursday, October 31, 2002

The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by President Reta Jones at 8:35 a.m., Thursday, October 31, 2002.  Board members present were: Reta Jones, Jim Salas, Donna Stryker, Katherine Ingold, and Brian Quintana via telephone.  Staff members participating were: Superintendent Dianna Jennings, Dr. Jackie Wood, Director of Student Services, Dr. Kenalea Johnson, Director of Outreach, Retha Coburn, Director of Business and Finance.  John Williams, Executive Assistant, was recorder.

II.
Pledge of Allegiance
Jim Salas led the audience in the pledge of allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America.

III.
Introduction of Guests
There were no guests present.

IV.
Announcements – Board Comments

Jim Salas – Wished everyone good morning.  Stated that he wishes he had had the opportunity to attend the NMSVH Halloween Carnival.  He heard that it was enjoyed by everyone that attended.  

Donna Stryker – Stated that she attended the APH Annual Meeting in Louisville, Kentucky.  A great deal was on the agenda.  Some distressing news was learned during APH. Kentucky School for the Blind is under fire from the Kentucky Legislature and Governor.  They want to eliminate the school.  Evidently the State of Kentucky believes that blind and visually impaired students do not need specialized services or a school for the blind.  She stated that if anyone in attendance at this meeting wishes to assist with this issue they could give her a call.  The National Agenda is currently putting together a letter addressing this serious issue.  Anytime a school for the blind is attacked it affects all schools for the blind.  New York State Board of Education is going full generalist.  They also want to do away with specialized services.  They do not believe that you have to have certification or need specialized teachers for the blind and visually impaired.  The National Agenda is also working on the New York State issue.  She stated that the Instructional Materials Accessibility Act (IMAA) continues to move forward.  There was a great deal of discussion during the APH Annual Meeting on the IMAA.  She recommended that everyone read the latest issue of the NFB Braille Monitor.  It contains some excellent material including a resolution in support of IMAA.  She presented President Jones with a brochure that describes a seminar sponsored by the American Foundation for the Blind and Foundation for the Junior Blind.  The seminar is titled VISION LOSS IN THE 21ST CENTURY, EVERYBODY’S BUSINESS.  This seminar promises to be dynamic.  She encouraged the members of the Board to review the brochure and consider attending the seminar.

Brian Quintana – Wished everyone a Happy Halloween.  Stated that he is happy that he is able to participate in this meeting and apologized for missing the September meeting.    

Katherine Ingold – Stated that she represented the Board of Regents at a funeral for a relative of one of the school employees.  She also had the opportunity to address the local Women’s Club and spoke about NMSVH and the work that they do for the blind and visually impaired students of New Mexico.  She stated that there were several former employees at this presentation.  After her presentation the former employees stated, in front of everyone in attendance, that they felt that her presentation was fair and balanced.  She stated that during her presentation she focused on the differences in how children were taught in the beginning and how they are taught today, and how the differences in teaching method evolved.  She stated that it was extremely well received by everyone in attendance.  She stated that she hopes that the students and staff enjoyed the President’s visit to Alamogordo.  

President Jones – Wished everyone a good morning.  She shared a couple of cards that were sent to the Board of Regents by members of the NMSVH staff.  

V. Input

A. Public Input.

There was no public input.  

B. Parent Input.  

There was no parent input.

VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President Jones asked if there were any revisions to, or questions concerning the Board agenda?  She stated that it is her understanding that there are three timed events.  The auditor is scheduled to address the Board during Executive Session at 9:00 a.m.  Legal counsel is scheduled to address the Board during Executive Session at 9:30 a.m.  Mr. Derek Brooks, legal counsel for NM Risk Management is scheduled to address the Board during Executive Session at 10:00 a.m.  Superintendent Jennings informed the Board that Derek Brooks would not be available to address the Board at 10:00 a.m.  President Jones asked if there are any other changes to the agenda?  There were no other changes.


B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of September 13, 2002.  

President Jones asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes?  Jim Salas stated that during the September meeting there was some discussion regarding Pay for Performance and IEP goal attainment being the basis for a satisfactory performance appraisal.  This discussion was not reflected in the presented minutes.  He requested that the tapes be reviewed and the minutes be revised to include that discussion.  The tapes will be reviewed, revisions made to the September minutes, and the minutes brought back to the Board for approval on the December 12 agenda.

C. Superintendent’s Report.  

Superintendent Jennings stated that in addition to the presented report she would like to thank Katherine Ingold for ensuring that the staff and students were aware of President Bush’s visit to Alamogordo.  The students enjoyed going to see the President.  She stated that Dr. Wood, Dr. Johnson, and herself attended a meeting with Dr. Ball, State Department of Education, Licensure Division.  He was very optimistic, agreed with the need for TVI licensure, and is enthusiastic to work with NMSVH.  He feels that he will be able to present a draft of the regulation to the Professional Standards Commission in January 2003.  It will then be taken before the State Board of Education in March or April 2003.  This should put the licensure in place by July 1, 2003.  It will be a stand-alone licensure.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she was very excited to hear that news from Dr. Ball.  During that same day, Jennifer McClarin and Sandy Montoya met with Sam Howarth, State Director of Special Education, to talk about National Agenda and some other items.  Mr. Howarth informed them that there would not be a licensure for TVI.  She stated that it would be interesting to see how the licensure issue progresses.  The TVI licensure is not a Special Education licensure, will not be an endorsement on the Special Education licensure, and is not an ancillary to the Special Education licensure, so Mr. Howarth’s negative feedback may not have an affect on the efforts of Dr. Ball.  Time will tell.  Donna Stryker asked when the Professional Standards Commission meets in January 2003?  Superintendent Jennings stated that it is scheduled for January 9, 10, 2003 in Albuquerque.  A formal agenda has not been received.  Donna Stryker stated that she intends to attend the meeting because she feels it is important that the NMSVH Board of Regents be represented.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she would provide the agenda to the Board as soon as it is received.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she also had an opportunity to attend the Stakeholder’s Meeting following her meeting with Dr. Ball.  She stated that the Stakeholders are looking to draft an Instructional Materials Accessibility Act for possible New Mexico adoption in case the IMAA does not pass at the national level.  She stated that the Stakeholders are also looking into a pilot program for the Braille Rally.  Meetings will be held with the Commission for the Blind on the pilot program for this summer.  It is hoped that this pilot program can be held in Alamogordo, and with growth expand to Albuquerque.  President Jones pointed out that the Superintendent’s Report reflects the CHE Facilities Committee approval of a $2.8 million NMSVH appropriation, as a priority 1, under CHE Statewide Infrastructure Renovation and Expansion.  She stated that we were not optimistic that NMSVH would receive a priority 1 on this item this fiscal year.  We thought that we would get the opportunity to present this item this year but not receive approval until next year.  She stated that this is a significant achievement and congratulated everyone who was involved in the process.  Retha Coburn stated that the $2.8 million is for Phase II of our Facilities Master Plan.  

UPON A MOTION by Donna Stryker, seconded by Jim Salas, the Board moved to approve the agenda as presented, and the Superintendent’s Report as presented.  (carried unanimously)

VII.
Business and Finance.

A. Personnel Report.  

President Jones asked if there were any questions or comments concerning the Personnel Report?  There were no questions or comments.

B. Monthly Investment Report – August & September 2002.

President Jones asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the Monthly Investment Report?  There were no questions or comments.

C. 2002-2003 Operating Budget/Expense Report – August & September 2002

President Jones asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the 2002-2003 Operating Budget/Expense Report?  Retha Coburn stated that the Board has been provided with a cumulative report for August 2002 and a detailed report for September 2002.  September’s report reflects that we are on target with the budget.  She pointed out that no adjustments were made this month.  What she would like to do is quarterly budget adjustment requests.  She stated that her plan is to bring this report more in line with what the auditors need at the end of the year.  This will result in the original budget being reflected in the first column and the adjusted budget in the second column.  A budget adjustment request (BAR) will be presented to the Board for approval on the December 2002 agenda.  President Jones stated that discussion had been held on removing the unrealized appreciation/depreciation from the actuals.  We do not realize that money so removing those figures will provide a more realistic budgetary picture.  Retha Coburn asked if that should be completely removed from the report?  President Jones stated that it can be left in the budget, but when you do the actuals it should be held at zero.  For the audit report it can be put back in.  President Jones stated that a before-and-after unrealized appreciation could be presented.  

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Donna Stryker, the Board moved to approve the Personnel Report as presented, the Monthly Investment Reports as presented, and the 2002-2003 Operating Budget/Expense Reports as presented.  (carried unanimously)

VIII.
Executive Session.  9:00 a.m. to 11:12 a.m., October 31, 2002
UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Brian Quintana, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 9:00 a.m., Thursday, October 31, 2002, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, Legal Issues, and Audit Exit Conference.  Roll call vote:  Jim Salas – aye, Katherine Ingold – aye, Donna Stryker – aye, Brian Quintana – aye, Reta Jones – aye.  Present in the Executive Session will be members of the Board of Regents, Superintendent Jennings, Retha Coburn, and Debbie Gray, auditor with Kriegel & Co. Ltd participating via telephone. 

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Jim Salas, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 11:12 a.m., Thursday, October 31, 2002 where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Legal Issues, and Audit Exit Conference.  Roll call vote:  Jim Salas – aye, Katherine Ingold – aye, Donna Stryker – aye, Brian Quintana – aye, Reta Jones – aye.

IX. Major Focus – Strategic Plan – Early Childhood Programs.

Linda Lyle provided an overview of the Early Childhood Programs including the birth to three and preschool programs.  Linda Lyle provided a report that addressed 5 areas for each of the ECP programs.  The 5 areas addressed were:  who they are; what their greatest strengths are; what their greatest risks are; what they would like to see happen; and what their department’s action priorities are.  This document was included as part of the meeting Board packet.  Linda Lyle stated that the ECP is integrated into the Department of Health and the Department of Education.  The two distinct programs provided by the ECP work very well.  She stated that she sees real growth in the Developmental Specialist who interfaces with the Department of Health and operates by a separate set of standards, and different communities in which they are involved.  She stated that she see increases in competence and direction in being out there seeking out referrals, and doing a great deal of training in respective communities to raise awareness of the unique needs of the child with a visual impairment.  She stated that the birth to three program is currently serving 89 infants in the metro area of Albuquerque, 29 in the southeast area, which is the Department of Health position filled by Ronda Dalley, and 12 in the northwest area, which is the partnership with the Navajo Nation.  The Outreach Program picks up the other two quadrants of the state and is serving 27 infants.  She stated that the ECP has received 28 referrals from the metro area to the birth to three program since school started.  Of those 28 referrals, 25 already have a diagnosis of a visual impairment and are actually receiving services.  3 were referred to other programs because the assessment did not determine that they needed support from NMSVH.  The ECP is serving a total of 157 infants throughout the state.  As these infants grow there will be an increased need for programs everywhere.  The ECP is part of the Babies Count Program from the American Printing House for the Blind.  The early data that has been coming out of that program suggests that New Mexico is unique in that every other state that participated in the pilot program received most of their referrals from the Pediatric Ophthalmologist.  That is not true of New Mexico.  Most of our referrals come from early intervention agencies.  She stated that this might be indicative of the need to continue working on relationships with the ophthalmologists.  She stated that efforts are being made to improve the consistency of ophthalmologist referrals by sending the ECP Development Specialist with families to eye doctor appointments so that they are there asking for information and reminding the eye doctors of the services provided by the ECP.  This has been going on for about a year and a half but has not resulted in increased referrals.  She stated that ECP brochures and business cards are available at ophthalmologist offices.  This has resulted in an occasional family coming to the ECP inquiring into services.  She stated that she feels that a big impact has been made in the area of training for people throughout the state serving birth to three.  The ECP provides in-service support to these providers/agencies at an awareness level.  They make sure the agencies are aware of what can happen to a child who has a visual impairment, what a visual impairment looks like, and how to contact the ECP for services for children with visual impairments.  This has resulted in the majority of referrals received by the ECP.  She stated that the 2003-2004 school year is the first year that the ECP will see children transition following the increase in Developmental Specialists.  This is a worry for the ECP.  It looks like the ECP will have 6 children leaving the ECP program, and 16 children requesting admission.  The ECP is currently developing creative programming to address that problem.  In anticipation of the increases the ECP has offered Albuquerque Public Schools (APS) an itinerant model for their 3 and 4 programs.  The Albuquerque Public Schools has accepted the itinerant model.  APS writes the ECP into the IEP and the ECP provides services to the students in the public school system.  This is the second year that this is being done.  She stated that we are going to have to serve some of the 16 children requesting admission to the ECP with the itinerant model because the current ECP facilities cannot accommodate that many new admissions.  She stated that next year she anticipates that the number of children requesting admission to ECP will double.  The need in the state is growing faster than the program can grow.   She informed the Board that the caseload for Development Specialists this year is large, with each Development Specialist seeing over 20 students.  It is early in the school year and the caseloads may increase.  She stated that the ECP continues to be a work in progress.  Needs continue to increase and the staff of the ECP continues to develop creative programming in an attempt to keep up with the flood of referrals.  Even with the creative programming the ECP will become very crowded by the end of 2002.  The ECP is working very closely with the NMSVH Outreach Program to provide the services needed throughout the state.  Linda Lyle reviewed the action priorities contained in the written report provided to the Board.  President Jones asked if there were any questions or concerns regarding the Strategic Plan, Early Childhood Programs report provided by Linda Lyle?  Donna Stryker asked when the ECP space issues would be discussed by the Board?  She knows that this goes back to the strategic planning, but is concerned that the situation is not going to get better.  We will continue to experience growth at the ECP and realize that the portable classrooms were a temporary measure.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she has already addressed the ECP needs with CHE so they are aware that there is a need for a facility solution.  They were very supportive of our desires and needs.  President Jones stated that we need to plan a strategic retreat, possibly in January, where we can discuss issues such as this one.  This retreat should focus on all of the issues that we need to look at.  We also need to take all of the information that has been provided by the departments and assess their action priorities.  President Jones recommended that we schedule a strategic retreat for the Saturday immediately following the January 24, 2003 Regular Meeting of the Board of Regents.  All Board members present were in favor of holding a strategic retreat on Saturday, January 25, 2003.  President Jones stated that she feels that the strategic retreat should include all members of the Board of Regents, department heads, and key supervisors and/or managers as identified by the Superintendent.  She asked that John Williams include, in the strategic retreat documents, the Major Focus documentation from the departments who have presented over the past few months, and any Major Focus documentation that may be provided for the December 2002 and January 2003 Board of Regents meetings.  Brian Quintana asked where the retreat would be held.  President Jones recommended that it be held in Alamogordo since a large number of main campus staff, including some mid-managers would be involved.  Discussion was held on the difficulties of transitioning students from the ECP to the public school system in Albuquerque.  

X. Policies & Procedures


A.
Revision to NMSVH Policy 345, Investment Policy.

Retha Coburn stated that due to the continuation of unpredictable markets, it is recommended that NMSVH revise the Investment Policy in order to ensure proper asset allocation and diversification of the investment portfolio to minimize market risk while also ensuring maximum returns.  Two changes are recommended:  1) Split Large Cap Equity – maintain 40% allocation as stated in the current policy.  However, to counter risk factors it is recommended to split the allocation as 27% Large Cap Active Equity and 13% Large Cap Index Equity.  2) Mid/Small Cap Active Fund – recommend the reduction of allocation in Bonds and invest 8% of the total portfolio in the Mid/Small Cap Active Fund for greater diversification.   Additional recommended changes to the Investment Policy include reduced long-term allowable ranges as requested by the Board and the inclusion of a statement of rebalancing procedures as requested by the State Investment Counsel (SIC) staff.  Katherine Ingold asked if Retha Coburn received input from the SIC on the revisions?  Retha Coburn stated that she did receive input from the SIC.  The SIC also recommended that we add the section on Strategic Asset Class Rebalancing.  The section on Strategic Asset Class Rebalancing that is contained in this proposed revision is used by most of the investors with the SIC.  President Jones stated that she questions whether there is a need to include the asset allocation detail in the policy.  Does our policy need to list details such as large cap, small cap, active, or index fund?  Would it be better for the policy to detail whether it is bonds, equity, and international, and how it is allocated in between based on the market?  She also wants to make it clear that this revision indicates that we are moving from a target of bonds of 53% to 45%.  She stated that her feelings, on looking at the comparison to SIC and NMSVH, is that she does not feel that they are comparable organizations, nor do they have comparable objectives.  Part of the concern is that we use at least a portion of our investing to provide current year funding.  President Jones stated that she does not believe it is a fair comparison.  She just wants to make sure that it is wise to move from bonds to stocks.  Stocks are typically for long-term, and not for liquidation.  She asked if we really want to move to stocks given how we source our funds?   Donna Stryker stated that she thought we were staying in bonds.  President Jones stated that we are staying with bonds, we are moving the bonds down by 9%.  That 9% will automatically go to stocks.  Retha Coburn explained that the total bond reduction appears greater because we also reduced the High Yield Bonds, which are a higher risk asset class.  President Jones explained that Core Bond funds provide investment income that we use for programming funding, equities do not provide investment income unless you sell them they declare dividends, which we do not have.  So shifting Core Bond percentages to equities does not provide us with the investment income that we need for programming.  That is the big difference in moving the allocations.  President Jones asked Retha Coburn if she has projected what would happen to our investment income under the reallocation that is proposed in this policy revision?  Retha Coburn stated that she has not projected the effect, but would develop projections.  President Jones stated that she feels it is important that we look at the proposed reallocation and consider how dependent we are on the existing allocations to create a current year budget.    Donna Stryker stated that the cover memo to the proposed revision reads, “While both equity funds are managed internally at SIC, the Large Cap Active Fund seeks to exceed the performance of the S&P 500 Index and the Large Cap Index Fund seeks to generate returns within 25 basis points of the S&P 500 Index. “  She asked how SIC proposes to do this?  Retha Coburn stated that those are the two indexes that SIC go by.  One of them is more aggressive.  Donna Stryker asked if the statement that they seek to exceed the performance of the S&P 500 Index is based on the past performance.  Jim Salas pointed out that that is there objective.  President Jones stated that SIC has indicated that they have generally been better than the S&P 500 Index.  Donna Stryker stated that she is not in support of anything that is going to put us where we cannot count on the investment income.  She stated that she does not want to have to cash in stocks in a failing market to meet budget.  That is a concern.  President Jones restated that she feels it is important that the Board know what the impact of the reallocation is prior to voting to approve a reallocation.  President Jones stated that any kind of market company would provide you with an estimated annual dividend payment schedule, so that you can look at the estimated earnings.  The SIC should be able to provide us with this type of schedule based on the reallocations outlined in this policy proposal.  

UPON A MOTION by Donna Stryker, seconded by Jim Salas, the Board moved to table the proposed revision to NMSVH Policy 345, Investment Policy pending additional research into the effect of the proposed reallocations, specifically the bond fund impact on investment income and its related impact on the budget.  (carried unanimously)


B.
Proposed NMSVH Policy 513, Independent Living Skills.


Superintendent Jennings presented a policy that outlines the purpose of the NMSVH Independent Living Skills (ILS) program and lays out grade appropriate student performance objectives.  President Jones asked for the purpose of this policy?  Superintendent Jennings stated that she feels it addresses accountability on the school’s part.  She stated that when the Braille and Orientation & Mobility policies were being developed she questioned the purpose of the policies since they dealt with education rather than administrative Board policies.  After further discussion it was felt that Braille, Orientation & Mobility, and ILS objectives did need to be Board policies.  The purpose of the policies is to hold the NMSVH staff accountable for the quality of services that are provided to the students.  President Jones stated that she still feels that as part of the strategic plan we need to review Board policy process.  She feels that we may be putting things into Board policy unnecessarily.  Donna Stryker stated that we may not need to call them Board policies, but there needs to be written procedures somewhere to ensure that we are consistently providing quality programs and teaching the necessary skills to our students.  President Jones stated that she challenges what is being written as Board policy.  Braille, O&M, and ILS are not exactly policy.  These are more a statement of what these programs are supposed to do.  Donna Stryker asked where else it would be put?  Superintendent Jennings stated that she feels that these are educational practices, or best practices.  Donna Stryker agreed that during strategic planning this is an issue that needs to be discussed and come to a decision whether educational practices need to be written into a Board policy, or included in some type of educational procedure.  Jim Salas stated that the label that is put on these practices is not as important as the fact that the Board is part communicating the expectations of the program, the actual education outcomes of our program.  He stated that he thinks that the reason that we settled on policy was because it was the strongest word, or forum to use to communicate from the Board to the staff.  Donna Stryker agreed with Jim Salas and stated that she does want these educational practices to be in writing somewhere.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she has had other Superintendents read about our O&M policy in How’s Now and they commented that they are glad to see someone step up to the plate with a clear policy.  They have seen students at other schools not using a cane, using sighted guide, and not being independent.  They feel that our O&M policy is setting a great example for other schools.  She stated that the Braille and O&M policies have been good for NMSVH.  The process of developing the policies has been an exceptional experience for the staff that assisted in their development.  President Jones stated that her question is, should they be guiding principles, or Board policies?  She stated that during a compliance audit all Board policies would be reviewed to determine if we are following them.  Jim Salas stated that he feels that would be a good thing.  Donna Stryker stated that she thinks that these practices were put into Board policy as a direct result of the DOJ.  President Jones asked that from a policy standpoint is the Board setting itself up by holding itself to a legal standard that we are not monitoring to ensure compliance?  The goal is to always meet every aspect of a policy or standard, but by putting practices into policy are we increasing exposure to noncompliance?  Donna Stryker stated that she does not want to not call something a policy because of the fear of not meeting the standards outlines in the policy.  We are supposed to meet it and the goal is to meet it.  There will be occasions where full compliance may not be possible.  If you do not have policies that you are supposed to follow then you do not have clear standards, or guidelines to ensure program quality.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she feels that the educational practices policies that have been written and adopted by the Board contain “escape clauses” for those instances where full compliance cannot be achieved.  Students are individuals with a variety of special circumstances that do not always allow them to achieve the standards that are outlined in the policy.  Jim Salas stated that he feels that the policies do serve to layout the basic expectation to the students, staff, and parents.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she feels that we have to be careful how the policy is presented to staff because she has received feedback from staff that they are the professionals and they sometimes perceive that the Board is attempting to tell them how to do their job.  She stated that when these type of policies are adopted she ensures that they are presented to the staff in a positive manner.  For the most part the staff has been receptive.  Jim Salas stated that he feels that the policies are not telling the professionals how to do their job, but simply outlining standards for them to use during the performance of their job.  The policies layout goals but do not layout the methods to meet that goal.  President Jones stated that she feels that the presented ILS policy goes beyond establishing goals and tells them how to achieve the goals.  She is not saying that that is wrong, she just wants to ask the question.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she feels that it would be wonderful, once the State gets TVI Licensure, to have the NM Department of Education adopt the benchmarks that have been established by NMSVH.  The NM Department of Education has benchmarks for their core curriculum.  President Jones pointed out that the NM Department of Education benchmarks are not part of their policies.  Donna Stryker stated that she does not feel that anyone disagrees with the need for these benchmarks or standards.  She feels it is simply a matter of determining the right label for the benchmarks or standards.  We definitely need to be doing the things that are outlined in the Braille, O&M, and ILS policies.  We simply need to determine what to call them taking into consideration the feelings of our professional staff and compliance issues.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she feels that the contents of the Braille, O&M, and ILS policies are better described as guiding principles instead of policies.  

UPON A MOTION by Donna Stryker, seconded by Jim Salas, the Board moved to approve NMSVH Policy 513, Independent Living Skills as presented.  (carried unanimously)


C.
Proposed NMSVH Policy 518, Student Do Not Resuscitate.


Superintendent Jennings stated that this policy came about as a result of discussion between Linda Lyle, ECP, and Holly Obrovac, Main Campus Health Services Manager.  They had some differing views and opinions on what should be done in the case of a student who was under a Do Not Resuscitate (DNR) order issued by the student’s parent/legal guardian.  Currently we only have one student at the ECP who is under a DNR order.  It was recognized that NMSVH does not have a policy that addresses how a DNR order should be handled.  The proposed policy was developed with the assistance of legal counsel.  Legal counsel’s opinion is that NMSVH needs to comply with DNR orders.  Legal counsel stated that the Uniformed Health Care Decisions Act mandates the compliance of health care institutions, and health care providers with advance health care instructions, including DNRs.  It does not make any exemptions for health care providers in a school setting.  Legal counsel feels that a school nurse would also fall under the Uniformed Health Care Decisions Act.  Legal counsel feels that the act grants immunity to providers or institutions for good faith compliance with an advance health care directive.  We cannot be sued if we make reasonable efforts to comply with the DNR order.  There is also some immunity for good faith refusal to comply, if the refusal is based on reasons of conscience.  If an employee gets into a situation and in good faith does not comply with the DNR order based on conscience there is language in the law to protect that person.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she feels it is important for NMSVH to have a DNR policy, staff need to be aware of the policy, and every effort be made to comply with DNR orders.  Donna Stryker asked how this would be incorporated into the packet of information to parents?  Superintendent Jennings stated that there is a set process in place if you have a parent who presents a DNR to the school.  Katherine Ingold stated that from experience, it is important that the school show sensitivity to the employees when it comes to honoring a DNR.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the employee’s feelings have been considered in this issue.  We fully understand the emotional impact this issue can have on a staff member who has to make the decision to honor, or not honor, a DNR.  We also recognize the emotional impact that it will have on any staff who may be in the vicinity or who are familiar with the student.  We recognize the painful process that the parent/legal guardian goes through when reaching the decision to issue a DNR order on their child.  Because of this painful process it is important that we do everything in our power to ensure that we comply with their request.

Regent Brian Quintana adjourned from the meeting at approximately 12:00 noon due to other obligations.  

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Donna Stryker, the Board moved to approve NMSVH Policy 518, Student Do Not Resuscitate as presented.  (carried unanimously)
XI. Other Items


A.
General Legal Services Contract.

Retha Coburn presented a recommendation to extend the Professional Services Contracts for Castille Law Firm of Los Alamos, NM and Cuddy, Kennedy, Hetherington, Albetta & Ives, LLP Law Firm of Santa Fe, NM for a period of one year from December 14, 2002 through December 13, 2003.  Under the terms of the New Mexico Statues Annotated 1978, paragraph 13-1-150, these contracts may be extended annually, upon the agreement of both parties, for a period not to exceed four (4) total years of professional services.  If approved this would be the second year of professional services to NMSVH.

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Donna Stryker, the Board moved to approve a one-year extension of Professional Services Contract for general legal services to Castille Law Firm of Los Alamos, NM and Cuddy, Kennedy, Hetherington, Albetta, & Ives, LLP Law Firm of Santa Fe, NM.  Contract extension period to be December 14, 2002 through December 13, 2003.  (carried unanimously) 


B.
ECP Physical Therapy Services Contract.

Retha Coburn presented a recommendation to award a Professional Services Contract to Educational Assessment Systems, Inc., (EASi), Albuquerque, NM to provide physical therapy services to the NMSVH-ECP students in Albuquerque, NM for the 2002-2003 school year at a total cost of $46,278.33.  Retha Coburn explained that NMSVH has advertised for an on-site Physical Therapist.  We received no applications in response to the advertisements.  NMSVH is required to provide physical therapy services to it’s students.  She stated that a Request for Proposals (RFP) for Physical Therapy Services for the Early Childhood Program were mailed out and advertised in the Albuquerque Journal.  Upon closing, October 18, 2002, one proposal was received in response to the RFP.  That response was from Educational Assessment Systems, Inc.

UPON A MOTION by Donna Stryker, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to award the Professional Services Contract for Physical Therapy Services for the Early Childhood Program for the 2002-2003 school year to Educational Assessment Systems, Inc. at a total cost of $46,278.33.  

Discussion – Katherine Ingold asked if the proposal price from Educational Assessment Systems is fair and reasonable?   Linda Lyle explained that it is sole source in that no one else had a Physical Therapist who could provide the services.  She stated that she did call to check on rates offered by other agencies.  She stated that rates that are contained in the proposal are fair and reasonable.

(carried unanimously)


C.
Legislative Initiatives.

Superintendent Jennings stated that she intends to have legal counsel take a look at the NM Constitution and all statutes that relate to NMSVH to see if they are in line with current regulations.  She is also asking that they specifically look at transportation, school name, and LEAs.   She stated that she would like to address the possibility of a school name change.  She has explored a lot of different avenues, with legal counsel, to determine what we must do to change the name of the school.  None of the avenues proved to be easy.  To change the NM Constitution to reflect a name change would be lengthy and very expensive.  Legal counsel recommended that we seek to make an amendment to the state statutes to reflect that for administrative purposes we be referred to as the New Mexico School for the Blind, or whatever name the Board should decide on.  Superintendent Jennings stated that if she can get support from the Attorney General’s Office in seeking an amendment to the state statutes she prefers to approach the name change in that manner.  President Jones stated that getting support for the name change through the constitution process would be an enormous challenge.  If we accomplish a name change without attempting to change the NM Constitution it would be easier and the chances of success much higher.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she would contact the Attorney General’s Office and seek their assistance to amend the state statutes to reflect whatever name the Board desires.  The consensus of the Board was to go with New Mexico School for the Blind.  President Jones stated that it is her recommendation that we have the Attorney General’s Office review our statutes instead of our legal counsel.  The Attorney General’s Office has a better understanding of the constitution and the impact on the legislative process.  This is also the kind of service that the Attorney General’s Office should provide.  President Jones asked what we want to do during this upcoming legislative session as an initiative for the school.  One of the recommendations that was made to Superintendent Jennings was the possibility of having a reception at the school for the State Legislators.  President Jones suggested that we might want to look at holding some type of reception up in Santa Fe during the legislative session.   We want to ensure that we provide an education service to the legislature without making a substantial investment by the school.  She stated that she would like to see the school do some kind of legislative reception.  Donna Stryker suggested that during the reception we display pictures from the school, video, Braille samples, etc.  This type of display setup in the rotunda would be excellent.  President Jones stated that she feels that to ensure long term success of the school we must get much more sophisticated in the legislative process.  Part of that is getting up to the state capitol and getting known on a regular basis.  President Jones challenged the staff to come up with a plan on what we might do to effectively educate the legislature.  She suggested to the Board that we make some commitment to get to Santa Fe during the legislative session and take the opportunity to go around and educate the legislature on what NMSVH is doing.  Jim Salas asked if it would be beneficial to put together some type of information packet that could be distributed to all of the legislators?  President Jones stated that that could be an effective idea.  She suggested that those individuals who lobby the legislators may have some good ideas on what we can do.  Superintendent Jennings stated that Art Schriver might be a good contact for that information.  Discussion continued on ideas for educating the legislators.  Katherine Ingold stated that she would attempt to find someone from the legislature to support a proclamation for Blindness Awareness Day.  This effort will have to wait until after the upcoming election.    


D.
Pay for Performance.

As a result of discussion held during the September 13, 2002 Board of Regents meeting Superintendent Jennings made the following recommendations:

Superintendent Jennings recommended that employees who receive a rating of “Meets Job Requirements” receive 50% of the Pay for Performance increase and employees who receive ratings of “Exceeds Job Requirements” and “Outstanding” receive 100% of the Pay for Performance increase.  Employees receiving a rating of “Outstanding” will also be eligible for the Merit Pay Bonus.  Katherine Ingold asked what percentage of employees does the Superintendent anticipate will receive an “Outstanding” rating?  Superintendent Jennings stated that the work units that were developed reflect a total of 10 employees who can receive the Merit Pay Bonus as the result of an “Outstanding” rating.  Superintendent Jennings stated that there is some concern regarding the Pay for Performance process.  When we presented the fiscal year 2004 budget to CHE they questioned the Pay for Performance increase.  The NM School for the Deaf (NMSD) addressed CHE just before NMSVH and was asked if any of their budget increase was due to increases in staff salaries?  The Superintendent of NMSD informed CHE that their budget increases were not due to increases in salary.  This sent up a red flag with the NMSVH Superintendent and the Director of Finance.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she feels that CHE did understand that NMSVH was still trying to catch up with salary increases from 2 years ago when a 7% increase was awarded to public schools while NMSVH gave no increase.   Superintendent Jennings stated that while CHE was okay with the increases in the 2004 budget she feels that in future years CHE may not approve staff increases for cost of living or Pay for Performance.  She stated that she does not know what will happen to the Pay for Performance during those years.  President Jones stated that if we do not budget the Pay for Performance we do not have the funds, as opposed to the schools that don’t budget it and then get an additional appropriation because of what the legislation mandated.  She stated that she would welcome the opportunity to speak with CHE regarding this issue.  Superintendent Jennings stated that that argument was presented to CHE.  Not every Higher Ed institute is receiving an increase this year.  We are listed with the Higher Ed institutes.  So NMSVH may not get an increase, but every public school does get the increase for their K-12 teachers.  This is unfair to our K-12 teachers.  In that light CHE needs to look at how we compare with public schools, not Higher Ed.  President Jones stated that the problem is, we are neither one.  Even if Higher Ed schools gets a 6% salary increase CHE will increase the appropriation to that school.  We will never get a 6% appropriation due to salary increases, whether we are on the public school scale or the Higher Ed scale.  If we do not budget our salary increases how will be ever fund our salary increases?

Superintendent Jennings recommended that employees who are outside of their pay range be acknowledged for satisfactory or better performance by giving them the pay for performance increase, according to their performance evaluation rating, in a lump sum payment.   Donna Stryker recalled that this addresses our lengthy discussion about staff who have been with NMSVH for a long time and the problems associated with them being outside of their pay ranges.  Katherine Ingold stated that we have a small percentage of staff that are currently outside of their pay range.  She has been considering this issue since the last discussion and is concerned that we are trying to determine what we are going to give this small group in recognition of their job performance.  She stated that in recognition of their performance a recommendation has been made to reward them with a pay for performance increase, but in a lump sum.  In reality, these people have been getting rewarded because they are being paid higher than their pay scale.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she understands what Katherine Ingold is saying, but unfortunately staff does not look at it the same way, and she does not know how to get them to look at it that way.  Katherine Ingold asked how many staff we have outside of their pay range?  Superintendent Jennings stated that we have 5 staff that are outside of their pay range.  She stated that while we only have 5 staff outside of their pay range, the impact of freezing their pay impacts many more because of the decreased morale of the 5.  Katherine Ingold asked how the other staff feel about these 5 being outside of their pay range?  Superintendent Jennings stated that she feels the other staff believe that these 5 should be rewarded for their performance regardless of the fact that they are already outside of their pay range.  Katherine Ingold stated that we have pay ranges.  If a staff member is receiving more than the pay range allows then they have been getting rewarded for their performance.  She stated that she is surprised that 3% of our staff are outside of their pay range and the other 97% are supportive of the 3% continuing to experience salary increases.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she believe it is human nature for staff to look at the person performing a function instead of what the market is paying for that function.  President Jones asked the other department heads what type of feedback they have been getting from their staff?   Dr. Johnson stated that the feedback that she receives does not indicate that staff are supportive of continuing to reward those who are outside of their range.  Linda Lyle stated that she has not received any feedback from her staff regarding this issue.  This is not a topic that is being discussed at the ECP site.  Dr. Wood stated she does hear feedback, but mostly from those in her department who are outside of their pay range.  Some of those who are outside of their range have expressed concern that the school does not respect all of their hard work.  Katherine Ingold asked what the others in Dr. Wood’s department say about the issue?  Dr. Wood stated that she has not heard any feedback or discussion from other staff within her department.  It does not seem to be a major issue for those who are not outside of their ranges.  President Jones asked Dr. Wood, if you have 4 of the 5 staff who are outside of their range in your department, what would you say to them if they were not going to receive a pay for performance increase?  Dr. Wood stated that she has already explained to 2 staff that NMSVH has a pay scale that NMSVH must operate within.  Our pay scale is a major factor when budgeting and all departments must operate within their budgets.  Donna Stryker stated that it is still her opinion that not everyone gets raises.  In the real world you do not always get an annual raise, including cost of living, and pay for performance.  Superintendent Jennings asked, if you have a pay for performance system in place is it fair for those who are outside of their range, and still performing at a high level, to not be recognized for their performance?  President Jones asked if there is really a risk of loosing employees if they do not receive a pay for performance increase?  She stated that she does not believe there is a risk because these 5 employees are already being paid higher than what the market pays.  In addition, is it fair to continue to give increases to employees who are outside of their pay range?  Is it fair to those employees who are not outside of their pay range?  Superintendent Jennings stated that she has always communicated to the staff that NMSVH as an employer has the right to put a cap on a position based on what the market is paying.  She does not have a problem standing by that fact.  She stated that she wants to ensure that we have a system in place that addresses pay for performance increase, merit pay bonuses, and the effect on those who are outside of their pay range.  She stated that the Board may decide that those outside of their pay range will not be eligible for a pay for performance increase, in any form.  But at the same time the Board may decide to adopt my recommendation regarding the merit pay bonus.  If that is the case then those who are outside of their pay range, and receive and “Outstanding” evaluation will be eligible for the merit pay bonus.  So “Outstanding” performers who are outside of their pay range can still be recognized for their performance.  Dr. Wood stated that most public schools have a career ladder.  An employee knows that throughout their time with that school they will see step increases in their pay.  They also know that once you reach a certain point in your career, such as 20 years, you will no longer see those step increases because you reach the top of your ladder.  President Jones stated that if we are not excluding employees who are outside of the pay range from the merit pay bonus then she does not feel that we would not be recognizing them for their performance by excluding them from pay for performance increases.  Jim Salas stated that another option that is used by the federal government for employees who are at the top of their scale is to authorize a cost of living increase but at 50% of the level authorized for those who are not frozen.  As an example, if everyone was authorized a 4% increase, the frozen employees would only receive a 2% increase.  This would serve to recognize that employee for performance.  President Jones stated that she would prefer to give frozen employees a merit pay bonus instead of a cost of living increase.  Cost of living increases continue to slide their pay scale, while a one-time merit pay bonus does not.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she amends her recommendations to read:  

Superintendent Jennings recommended that employees who receive a rating of “Meets Job Requirements” receive 50% of the Pay for Performance increase and employees who receive ratings of “Exceeds Job Requirements” and “Outstanding” receive 100% of the Pay for Performance increase.  Employees who are outside of their pay range will be ineligible for the Pay for Performance increase.  Employees receiving an overall performance evaluation rating of “Outstanding” will be eligible for the Merit Pay Bonus, including those employees who are outside of their pay range. 

President Jones asked Superintendent Jennings if this is a recommendation that she fully supports and is comfortable with?  Superintendent Jennings stated that she fully supports her recommendation and is comfortable with recognition that it will provide to the staff for their performance, including those who are outside of their pay range.  

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Jim Salas, the Board moved to approve the recommendation that employees who receive a rating of “Meets Job Requirements” receive 50% of the Pay for Performance increase and employees who receive ratings of “Exceeds Job Requirements” and “Outstanding” receive 100% of the Pay for Performance increase.  Employees who are outside of their pay range will be ineligible for the Pay for Performance increase.  Employees receiving an overall performance evaluation rating of “Outstanding” will be eligible for the Merit Pay Bonus, including those employees who are outside of their pay range.  (carried unanimously)

E.
Architectural Contract.

Retha Coburn presented a recommendation to enter into a one-year contract with The Design Group to provide architectural services to NMSVH.  If approved, the contract may be extended up to one (1) additional year when agreed so by both parties.  The Design Group has entered into an agreement to assume the currently contracted architectural firm’s (FMSM) obligations and rights as stated in the present contract.  A thorough evaluation of the proposals submitted for architectural services was conducted in July 2002.  The overall rating of FMSM exceeded the other proposals.  The FMSM team evaluated will be the very same team providing service through The Design Group. The experience and expertise will continue to be advantageous to NMSVH.  Donna Stryker asked if Retha Coburn feels confident that there are binding contracts, and that there was a binding purchase of the new contracts, and that there is no possible litigation between the old firm and new firm?  Retha Coburn stated that she feels comfortable with the situation.  She stated that she has had this matter reviewed by our legal counsel and she has received correspondence from Espanola Public Schools following review of the matter by their legal counsel.  

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Donna Stryker, the Board moved to accept the assignment of our Professional Services Contract to The Design Group for architectural services.  (carried unanimously)

F.
Facilities Master Plan.

Retha Coburn reported that Mr. Greg Hartman, formerly of FMSM, now with The Design Group, has conducted a thorough study of our Facilities Master Plan.  Following his review Mr. Hartman forwarded a written report, which is contained in the Board packet.  His report expressed some concerns regarding our Facilities Master Plan.  Part of our Facilities Master Plan was the move of our Instructional Resource Center (IRC) from Bert Reeves to the 2nd floor of the Watkins Education Building.  Mr. Hartman does not agree that the rolling shelves from the IRC should be placed on the 2nd floor of the Watkins Education Building.  He feels that over time the weight and movement of these shelves will result in structural damage.  Mr. Hartman brought two engineers to the campus to review the facilities.  Neither engineer felt that it was wise to place the rolling shelves in the Watkins Education Building.  Mr. Hartman and the engineers did look at the 2nd floor area of the Watkins Education Building that used to house our campus library.  They all felt that it was an incredibly beautiful and useful area for the school library.  They discussed the State Fire Marshall’s concerns and the concerns related to serving students with visual impairments.  Mr. Hartman, following research, and following discussion with the State Fire Marshall’s office has outlined some steps that would need to be taken to allow the main campus library to be returned to the 2nd floor of the Watkins Education Building.  If the relocation of the library back to the Watkins Education Building were approved by the Board a plan would need to be drawn up, to include a passageway from the elevator into the hallway, and an area of safe harbor.  Following completion of these plans they would need to be sent to the State Fire Marshall’s office for review and approval.  Retha Coburn stated that she did not want to proceed on this matter until she presented these thoughts to the Board for consideration.  President Jones stated that as she recalls the Board was not enthusiastic about the library moving from the 2nd floor of the Watkins Education Building.  Donna Stryker stated that she feels that the decision to move the library was facilitated by less than complete information provided by the former Director of Business and Finance.  The Board made it’s decision to move the library based on information that led it to believe that the State Fire Marshall directed that the library be moved from the 2nd floor.  As it turns out there was never any documentation that supported that claim.   President Jones stated that there was also a vision that relocating the library would result in increased use by the students.  She asked if there has been an increase in use since the library’s relocation to the San Andres building?  Dr. Wood stated that the students go to the library every week.  The students have opportunities to go on Wednesday and Thursday evenings.  The location of the library has not made a significant difference in the number of students who use it.  Superintendent Jennings stated that our former contract architect, Mr. Rem Alley, envisioned a state of the art library facility.  She stated that she believes that is where a lot of the recommendations that are contained in the Facilities Master Plan came from.  Superintendent Jennings stated that rather than remodel Bert Reeves to house the library and a proposed meeting center that would be available to the public, she believes it would better meet the needs of the school.  President Jones asked what is being proposed for San Andres if the library moves back to education?  Superintendent Jennings stated it would be beneficial for all of administration to be housed in San Andres instead of having it separated in two buildings.  President Jones asked what the estimated cost would be to move the library back to the 2nd floor of the Watkins Education Building?  Dr. Wood asked if we could hire someone to move the library back?  When we moved the library from the Watkins Education Building to the San Andres Building the move was accomplished by the staff and was very difficult and time consuming.  Superintendent Jennings stated that if the Board approves a move back to the Watkins Education Building it would change the focus of our Facilities Master Plan.  If the Board is in agreement to moving the library back it will allow us to take a look at our existing plan and develop a new Facilities Master Plan for presentation to the Board.  President Jones asked Superintendent Jennings if she is in support of the architect’s recommendation to move the library to the 2nd floor of the Watkins Education Building after a plan has been developed that is acceptable to the State Fire Marshall.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she is in support of the architect’s recommendation.  In the long run the cost of relocating back to the Watkins Education Building will be much cheaper than carrying out the present Facilities Master Plan.  Donna Stryker asked what the savings would be spent on?  Retha Coburn stated that this change in the Facilities Master Plan would have a domino effect.  We do need expanded space for the Instructional Resource Library, which will still have an impact on Bert Reeves.  The architect’s plan will have to include the issue of additional IRC space.  There will be some changes to the Facilities Master Plan if the Board agrees to allow us to pursue the relocation of the library back to Watkins Education Building.  Donna Stryker asked if relocating the library back to Watkins Education Building would give us money to accomplish other needed work on campus?  Superintendent Jennings stated that relocating back to Watkins Education Building would be a great deal cheaper than the original plan.  President Jones stated that this item does not require Board action if all members of the Board are agreeable to moving the library back to the Watkins Education Building.  All members of the Board who were present were agreeable to moving the library back to the Watkins Education Building following State Fire Marshall approval of a plan.  The Board expressed concern about the staff moving the library and encouraged administration to hire an outside company to do the physical move.  

XII. Information to the Board.

A.
Board Meeting Schedule.
There were no changes to the Board Meeting Schedule.


B.
Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.



There was no discussion regarding the Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.


C.
Project Tasking.

There was no discussion regarding the Project Tasking.  


D.
Student Trust Checklist/General Fund Checklist.

There was no discussion regarding the Student Trust Checklist or General Fund Checklist.

Meeting Adjourned at 1:21 p.m., Thursday, October 31, 2002

(Approved Dec 12, 2002)


(Approved Dec 12, 2002)
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